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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, September 25, 2018.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, Mary Harrop, Joseph Gentile, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., Lisa Levin and Alternates Jill Coppola (did not sit) and Linda Preysner (did not sit).  Absent were Peter Mahoney and Alternate Elaine Primeau.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.
Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7pm.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Mrs. Harrop motioned to approve the minutes of the July 31, 2018, meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Armstrong, received unanimous approval.   Mr. Armstrong referenced the Avon Village Center project noting that while all the information introduced is a strong basis and guidance for the project the information is not necessarily locked in stone.    
PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4876 -
One Forty-Seven Associates, LLC, owner/applicant, request for 2-lot ReSubdivision, 

4.82 acres, 147 Simsbury Road, Parcel 3970147, in an R40 Zone


Present were David Whitney, PE, Consulting Engineers, and Attorney Robert M. Meyers, on behalf of the owner.
Mr. Meyers explained that the request is for a resubdivision.  Currently existing on the site is a commercial building facing Route 10 and a residence to the rear.  Access to the rear residence (located in an R40 zone) is currently via a driveway off of Route 10 (through the commercial area) but would be more appropriate via Rosewood Road.  He noted that although past approvals note conversion of the residence to become part of the commercial use, the use of the existing residence would be in better harmony with the existing residential nature of Rosewood Road.   He explained that the owner agrees to the recommendation of the Planning Director to place a permanent conservation easement over the proposed open space, rather than deeding to the Town.  Mr. Meyers noted that the owner understands that the existing residence to the rear of the site would be limited to residential use moving forward, if the subject application is approved, and any previously contemplated conversion to commercial use would not be permitted.   

Mr. Whitney explained that the site is 4.8 acres with frontage on both Simsbury Road and Rosewood Road.  An office building exists on the front of the site and a single-family house with two garages exists on the rear of the site.   The request is to create two lots; the front lot is 147 Simsbury Road and would be reduced in size to 2.6 acres and the existing building to remain an office use.  The new/rear lot is 145 Simsbury Road, because the existing access drive is via 147 Simsbury Road, through the front of the site.  No construction activities are proposed at this time.  An existing sewer lateral exists in Route 10 (Simsbury Road) serving both the office building and residential house.  The Town of Avon has agreed to take over the existing main line sewer, which was built to higher standards than typical (8-inch line rather than 6-inch line), allowing both existing structures on the site to continue using the same sewer line (all requirements of the AWPCA must be complied with).  Public water exists in both Simsbury Road and Rosewood Road; the existing house is connected to public water but the existing office building is served by a well, as it predates the water lines.  At some point the office building could connect to public water.  Mr. Whitney explained that a future driveway is proposed/shown from Rosewood Road to the existing house to the rear, should a future buyer desire access from Rosewood Road as opposed to traveling through the front lot.  
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s questions, Mr. Whitney explained that there are no setbacks for driveways (like there are for buildings) from property lines.  Mr. Armstrong commented that the garage to remain is located on the other side of the house.  Mr. Whitney explained that there are two (2) garages with doors on different sides adding that the proposed driveway location from Rosewood Road was chosen for best turning radii into the existing garages.  He confirmed that the parking spaces shown on the plans exist currently.
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Mr. Whitney explained that there is an existing driveway on Rosewood Road that serves a house to the rear, noting that this driveway is not far (about 50 feet apart) from the proposed driveway for the subject existing residential lot.     
Mr. Whitney indicated that sightlines on Rosewood Road are adequate for the location of the proposed driveway.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions, Mr. Whitney explained that the existing three to four parking spaces shown on the plans are used by the residents of the existing house.  He added that he doesn’t know if a formal parking agreement exists.  
Ms. Keith commented that if/once the property is divided that the aforementioned parking spaces cannot be used by the office use. 
Attorney Meyers explained that when the property is divided the lots would then be under separate ownership such that unless one owner grants an easement to the other, shared parking would not be permitted.  He added that no easement would be granted.

In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions, Mr. Whitney confirmed that a proposed easement is shown on the plans (in favor of the rear lot over the front lot), as it will be needed for access until the new proposed driveway from Rosewood Road is constructed.   
Mr. Ladouceur asked about cutting off access to the office building use from the rear (residential) portion of the lot.  Attorney Meyers explained that it is his understanding that currently there is an easement that allows people to travel through the commercial area to reach the residential area but there is no easement to allow people associated with the commercial use to travel onto the residential portion of the lot, adding that no easement for this purpose would be granted.
Mr. Whitney explained that it makes sense to physically remove a portion of pavement to accomplish a true separation of driveways.

Ms. Keith and Mr. Ladouceur noted their agreement.  Ms. Keith added that planting shrubs in the area of removed pavement is a good idea.
Attorney Meyers noted that removing a portion of pavement would be an acceptable condition if an approval is granted.

In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Whitney confirmed that the front lot (commercial use) would still meet the parking requirements without use of the aforementioned three to four spaces located on the rear portion of the lot.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Whitney referenced the CL&P easement shown on the plans for the house and explained that the commercial building (Group Four) has their own separate electric service. 
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Meyers explained that the proposed driveway from Rosewood Road would not be constructed until such time that a buyer negotiates it with the seller.  

There being no further comments, the public hearing for App. #4876 was closed. 
Mr. Armstrong motioned to waive Administrative Procedure #6 and consider the public hearing item.  Mrs. Harrop seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.   
App. #4876 -
One Forty-Seven Associates, LLC, owner/applicant, request for 2-lot ReSubdivision, 

4.82 acres, 147 Simsbury Road, Parcel 3970147, in an R40 Zone


Mr. Peck, for the record, referenced the 1985 approval for the subject parcel and explained that in addition to the existing 47-foot conservation easement area along Rosewood Road that there is also a 53-foot buffer non-development area that provides additional protection to residents of Rosewood Road.  The total buffer area between Rosewood Road and the office use at 147 Simsbury Road remains at 100 feet, adding that this information is shown on the plans.  He suggested that there may need to be additional plantings installed to separate the residential use from the commercial/office, noting that while there is room to accomplish this it would ultimately be a decision by the property owner. 

Mr. Meyers noted his understanding and agreement.  

Mr. Armstrong motioned to approve App. #4876 subject to the following conditions:
1. Applicant shall maintain a significant buffer of open space and a “53-foot non-development zone” area along the south side of Rosewood Road.  A permanent conservation easement shall be placed over the open space in lieu of dedication to the Town of Avon.  A copy of the proposed easement shall be submitted to the Planning Director for review and approval prior to filing.  

2. Access to Parcel #3970145 (a residential lot) from the existing driveway off of Route 10 shall be terminated upon construction of proposed new driveway access from Rosewood Road, as shown on the plans.  A 10-20 foot break in pavement of the existing driveway shall be take place upon completion of new driveway access.  This area shall have vegetation planted to delineate the property line.

3. Applicant shall comply with all requirements of the AWPCA.
The motion, seconded by Mr. Ladouceur, received unanimous approval. 
INFORMAL DISCUSSION

Avon Mill Apartments – Waterville Road – potential expansion via AHOZ Regulation 
Present were Attorney Robert M. Meyers, David Whitney, PE, and Tim Lee, TML Builders.
Mr. Meyers explained that an informal presentation will be made proposing an upgrade to the Avon Mill Apartment complex, including renovations to the three existing buildings (covered entry ways, tennis courts, pool, gym, and sauna).  Two (2) new apartment buildings are also proposed along with 35 duplex homes.  He noted that solar energy collectors (not visible from the ground) have been added to the proposal at the suggestion of Mr. Peck.  He noted that 54 affordable units (AHOZ) are proposed as part of this proposal.  
Tim Lee explained that he has been in construction for 42 years noting that TML Builders specializes in historic restoration with attention to detail while being eco-friendly and with a sustainable mindset. He stated that he has built multi-family apartments on Long Island, following all town ordinances and design requirements, adding that the town he worked in on Long Island is very similar to Avon.  He indicated his intention to build additional units on the 46 acres where Avon Mills now exists.   The allowable density, per the overlay zone, is 659 apartments but noted that his belief is that a less substantial development is more appropriate.   The goal is to construct two (2) new buildings, each building with four floors and 25 units per floor, totaling 200 apartments.   The proposal is also to construct 35 duplexes, for a total of 70 units, and a grand total of 270 new apartments.   There are 189 existing apartments on the site; the addition of the proposed 270 units would equal 459 units, far below the currently allowable number.   The proposed 459 units is 69% of the total allowable 659 units.   The affordable housing requirement is 20% of the new proposed buildings, 54 units.  He explained that he would like to locate all 54 units in the existing buildings.  The Town Engineer indicates that the allowable increased sewer capacity is 335 units.  He noted that the proposed 270 units is well below the 335 units that the sewer capacity allows.  Mr. Lee noted that he feels the subject proposal is very reasonable.   He explained that he likes to build with traditional building styles and designs.  He noted his architect is from Boston and the intention is to build with a New England vernacular, giving back and working with the Town of Avon.   He indicated that he would like to work with and help the Town Sewer Department and Mr. Foster install a new needed sewer pump for Avon.
Mr. Lee displayed drawings of the existing buildings showing before (what exists) and after (what is proposed) photos.  He noted that the existing roofs and balconies need repair and porte-cocheres are proposed in front of the existing buildings for covering from weather.  The roof lines would be changed to be more traditional (gable ends), new panels put under the windows, and new plantings in front of the buildings.  All the carpeting would be removed.   He displayed drawings of the proposed buildings with 125 apartments per floor in two sections such that it doesn’t appear as one big building; these buildings would also have porte-cocheres to match the existing buildings.  Brick would be used to match the brick on the existing buildings.  Proposed solar energy would reduce electric costs and benefit all residents, including the affordable units.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s questions, Mr. Lee confirmed that the new buildings would be four (4) floors; the top floor will be studios or one bedrooms.   He noted that the total building height is approximately 60 feet adding that he is willing to work with the Town if there is a height restriction. 
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Lee explained that he doesn’t want to use vinyl siding but would rather use a paintable surface (possibly durable hardy board) that is made of recycled materials but is also low maintenance (doesn’t need painting every 5 years).  
Mr. Peck stated that many “hardy plank” products do not need to be painted because the color is permeated/saturated right into the boards.
In response to Ms. Keith’s questions, Mr. Lee pointed out that the proposed porte-cocheres are not that wide and would not block or cut off the views for tenants in the existing buildings.  He addressed the question about light for the units with balconies above them noting that he doesn’t have the floor plans available but pointed out (on the drawings) the windows proposed for each unit that would provide adequate light for each unit.  
Mr. Lee explained that solar panels are proposed for the buildings with flat roofs (slightly pitched for drainage) along with roof decks and railings for safety.   
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Mr. Lee explained that snow must be removed from around solar panels for them to function correctly.  The panels can be pitched to allow some snow to slide off but a heavy wet snow would have to be manually removed. 
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s comments, Mr. Lee confirmed that the solar panels would not be the sole source of electricity but rather supplemental. 
Mr. Lee displayed drawings addressing the proposed duplex apartments; two families with two heated garages, kitchen, family room, and two to three bedrooms on the second floor.  There would be decks off the back of the building.  He explained that the displayed drawings do not show windows on the side but that windows could possibly be added.   The clapboard used for the duplexes would match the new proposed buildings; the porches and roof colors would match also.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s concerns with available parking (overflow for guests) for the duplexes, Mr. Lee explained that Mr. Whitney is working on the parking.  
Mr. Lee addressed amenities and displayed a drawing for a new entrance for Avon Mill that makes it clearer that you’re entering the site.   He also noted that he would like to change the name to “Avon Gardens”.   The new proposed apartments would be pet friendly and each building would have a pet washroom.  Lounges with couches and tables would be created in the lobbies of the existing buildings, to allow for guest arrivals.  Construction of new buildings will require taking down some trees but new trees (flowering types that bloom at different times of the year) would be planted to create an arboretum.   A walking path would be created (at the entrance) that goes around the site; the planted trees would have plaques identifying them providing a nice place for all Avon residents to walk with their dogs.   Other amenities include conveniently located recycling areas; two new tennis courts (existing courts removed); a new pool (existing pool removed) large enough to be a lap pool.   He explained that one of the proposed buildings will be located in the current location of the existing tennis courts and pool.  A gym building is also proposed with an area for socializing; the gym building, tennis courts, and pool would all be located in the same general area.  Barbeque areas with picnic tables and community gardens (for both flowers and vegetable growing) are also proposed.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s comments, Mr. Lee explained that his plan and goal is to renovate the existing buildings first because they look terrible.  
Mr. Armstrong commented that some new units may need to be built to offer the existing tenants somewhere to move; he noted the importance of considering the existing tenants.  

Mr. Lee conveyed his understanding and agreement explaining that when existing tenants leave (lease termination) those units would be renovated and those tenants would be offered a discounted rate to move into a new unit.  He confirmed that no tenant would be forced to vacate their unit if they are not interested.   He further explained that all residents of the complex would be notified in advance of any work proposed to take place and the expected length of time for completion.   The first work to be done will be to the exterior of the buildings and the hallways.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Lee explained that currently occupancy is at 97%. 
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Lee explained that currently there are 186 units and the proposal is to add 200 apartments and 35 duplex townhouses (70 units) for a grand total of 456 units.  He reiterated that the total allowable under the AHOZ is 659 units. 
In response to Mr. Gentile’s question, Mr. Lee explained that he wants to locate the affordable units in the existing buildings. 

Mr. Ladouceur commented that the affordable units should be spread out and not clustered all in one area.   He noted his understanding of the proposed 54 affordable units (based on 270 new units) but commented that the affordable units should be spread out amongst the proposed new 270 units (both the townhouses and apartments) rather than be located in the existing 186 units.  If the Commission decides to allow the affordable units all to be located in the older buildings (186 units) he noted that he would want the total number of affordable units in the entire complex to be a higher number, possibly as high as 91 units.  He commented that he would be willing to trade putting the affordable units in the new buildings if there was a higher number going into the older buildings, adding his awareness of the economics. 
Ms. Keith noted her view is similar to that of Mr. Ladouceur adding that she would want some of the affordable units to be located in the new buildings, including the duplexes if possible.  The Commission could be flexible if more affordable units could be realized.
Mr. Lee noted his understanding and explained that while he is not completely sure how it works but added that technically if you build new, since the buildings are existing, the affordable units would not need to be located there but communicated his understanding of the Commission’s points.  
Mr. Ladouceur clarified that no affordable units have to be located in the existing 186 units but the aforementioned 54 units would need to be located in the new buildings but noted, as a possible compromise, that if all the affordable units are to be located in the existing buildings, the 20% calculation must be based upon the entire complex and not just the new construction.   More units than the required minimum would be acceptable. 
Mr. Lee indicated his understanding reiterating that he would not locate all the affordable units in one area or building bur rather would spread them out.  
Mr. Gentile commented that by converting some of the existing units into affordable units the Commission would be granting a density bonus that normally would probably not be granted.  He noted his agreement with Mr. Ladouceur that the number of affordable units should be increased and spread out.
Mr. Armstrong commented that he wants to see a setback or conservation easement to keep the Farmington River clean, free of runoff and sediment.  He noted he doesn’t like clear cutting and wants to see islands of good looking trees here and there.  He noted that he may have difficulty with the proposed four-story buildings, noting that the existing buildings are three story but added that he does like the proposed roof line changes.   He said he doesn’t want all look-a-like duplexes.  He noted concerns for potential carbon dioxide in the areas located over the garages in the proposed duplexes.  He asked about have small spillover parking areas along the street.
Mr. Whitney explained that there is approximately 170 feet of frontage along the River, located in the lower corner.   

In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Meyers explained that while he would be happy to give the Commission permission to visit the site, his client does not yet own the property.

Mr. Lee noted his understanding adding that the subject property connects to the River only at one corner.   He noted his understanding and love for trees as well, reiterating his intention to build an arboretum.  He explained that he intends to leave trees wherever possible adding that he would also plant trees to block view of the complex to add privacy.  He indicated that he is happy to provide variable designs for the duplexes.  Mr. Lee confirmed that no below ground parking is proposed.  He confirmed that carbon dioxide protection would be provided in the duplexes.  He pointed out areas on the drawings where small parking areas could be located on the street to provide extra parking.  Mr. Lee confirmed that the entire complex would be rental; there would be no ownership of any units.  A maintenance plan would be created to keep the entire complex in shape and a utility building is proposed to house the equipment.  He noted that dumpsters would be hidden via enclosures and recycling bins located close to the building exits for convenience.   
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Mr. Lee explained that the only units with garages are the duplexes.  He reiterated that there would be no underground parking. 
Ms. Keith suggested chutes inside the buildings for garbage and recyclables to keep the carpets cleaner.

Mr. Lee noted his understanding and agreement; one chute for garbage and one for recycling.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s questions, Mr. Lee confirmed that all the new apartment unit buildings would be sprinklered.  He added his understanding that fire access is requested completely around the buildings such that a road will be provided.  The existing buildings do not have fire sprinklers. 
Mr. Ladouceur commented that the duplexes may also need some type of fire protection. 
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Lee explained that the design of the duplexes can be changed/modified such that the garages can be located on the outside rather than on the inside.  He indicated that the entire design can be changed (roof lines, materials used, etc) explaining that the design shown tonight is just the first round of drawings.

Mr. Peck pointed out that garages are often located in the center of duplex units to provide noise separation for the residents.  Mr. Lee concurred.
In response to questions and comments from the Commission, Mr. Lee explained that the new apartment units would be one, two, and three bedrooms but mostly one and two bedroom units.  Approximately 500 to 700 SF for one bedroom units and 800 to 1,000 SF for two bedroom units 900 to 1,100 SF for three bedroom units.  A kitchen/dining area, family room and living room with a foyer, a closet and small bathroom on the first floor; upstairs two bedrooms with closets sharing a bathroom and a master bedroom with a private bathroom.  He noted that no bedrooms are proposed on the first floor but noted that the design could be changed, adding that it is a good idea. 
In response to questions about the existing buildings, Louis Pfaff, Hunts Bridge Companies, stated that there are a variety of one, two, and three bedroom units in the existing buildings; there are various floor plans and different sizes.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that he wants the new units to be mostly one and two bedroom units, with fewer three bedroom units.  

Mr. Lee noted his understanding adding that that is his goal.  
In response to Ms. Levin’s question about a community room, Mr. Lee explained that the lobbies will be designed for people to meet and the gym building will have an area for birthday parties and social gatherings.   There will be a sauna and stream room for people to relax. 
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question regarding a kitchen, Mr. Levin explained that he has considered putting an area in the gym building for people to get something to eat or drink but noted that he needs to explore this further.   
In response to Mr. Gentile’s question, Mr. Lee explained that step one is to renovate the existing buildings.  Next comes construction of the new apartment buildings and then building roads to then start construction of the proposed duplex buildings. 
Mr. Whitney addressed the preliminary site plan noting that the soils on site are well drained such that all storm water runoff will be infiltrated into the ground; best management practices per the DEEP Water Quality Manual will be followed.  He indicated that he has met with Town Engineering regarding sewers and this project will be discussed with the AWPCA at their next meeting.  There doesn’t appear to be any problems with connecting to the sewer and/or having adequate capacity for what is being proposed.  The existing buildings are currently served by public water (CT Water Co.) and there is adequate pressure to serve the subject proposal.   The proposed road where the duplexes are proposed is accessible from two different directions; the Fire Marshal wants to be able to drive around all the buildings.   The site is steep such that the plans for grading, erosion and sediment control, and construction sequencing will have to be carefully prepared.   
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s questions, Mr. Whitney stated that due to the grades and topography all soils will not remain on the site and a considerable amount will have to be removed in order to create pads for buildings.  Mr. Armstrong commented that he would like as much soil to remain on site as possible, suggesting that a berm could be created to hide the existing building that is very visible from Route 10.   Mr. Whitney explained that while additional conversations will be take place regarding earth removal he expressed his opinion that this project is going to require some earth removal.  He communicated his awareness of concerns by both the Town and the residents regarding truck traffic.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Lee commented that probably some of the fill could be used to raise the back yards of the proposed duplexes.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s comments, Mr. Whitney agreed that some of the soil could be used to cover up some of the foundations of the duplexes.  He explained that although no walk out basements are proposed the grades are such that walk out basements could work well.   

Mr. Whitney concluded by noting that if/when the Commission walks the site they will see the topography challenges. 

Ms. Keith asked that one area be designated on site for soil stockpiling.
Mr. Whitney noted his understanding adding that a carefully prepared construction sequencing plan is needed to show how all the grading will take place, adding that he will need to meet with Mr. Lee and his team.  
Mr. Lee stated that he looks forward to working with the Town and its residents on this project.  

There were no further comments.  
Residential occupancy (not restricted to connection with co-located business) at 300 West Main Street – John Dillon 
Attorney Robert M. Meyers was present, on behalf of John Dillon, who was also present.

Mr. Meyers explained that Mr. Dillon has been trying to occupy the second floor of the existing building (Truffles occupies the first floor) for 10 years.   The Zoning Regulations permit residential occupancy above commercial spaces but require some relation to the business below (e.g. the residents on second floor somehow connected/related to business owner or land owner).   He explained that residential occupancy above businesses will be permitted in Avon Village Center but clarified that residential occupancy in the subject instance requires a change to the Regulations.  There is a traffic light at the subject site and plenty of parking noting that 
Mr. Dillon’s idea is for seven small millennial apartments.
Mr. Dillon indicated that he did receive approval a couple of years ago for a restaurant on the second floor but the deal fell apart.  He noted that his request is for a change to the language in the Zoning Regulations.  Currently the language says that only building employees can rent the space and he would like to change that to allow anyone the opportunity.  He commented that he’s proposing seven units and would hire an architect and meet all the Town codes.  The Town currently does not have any micro apartments, approximately 400± square feet in size.  Singles are the fastest growing population in the US now making up more than half the population.  Millennials want independence and value location over square footage.  He noted that smart technology would be utilized, controlling lights and TVs, with energy efficient appliances.  The building would be sprinklered and smoke free.  He noted that a consolidated parking agreement exists for 350 parking spaces.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Peck explained that requests for such apartments for any areas in Town could require special exception approval by the Commission, which would ensure review of all requests.   He indicated that he could analyze information submitted by Attorney Meyers to see what is being proposed. 
Mr. Meyers commented that along with requiring a special exception that the environment could also be a controlling factor, such as requiring a traffic light and more than adequate parking.  He explained that he will build these types of requirements into the proposed language changes.
Ms. Keith commented that she doesn’t want a blanket change to the Regulations without any controls. 
Mr. Meyers noted his understanding adding that while he doesn’t think there would be a flood of requests he noted the importance of carefully wording the language changes.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck explained that the way in which the Avon Village Center (AVC) Zone Regulations are worded provides a lot of flexibility with regard to design to allow residences above businesses.  We want to make sure there are people on the street after the businesses close.  
Mr. Ladouceur noted his concerns with making changes to not require a connection between a business and a residential use above.
Mr. Peck noted his understanding explaining that he would certainly review any information submitted by Messrs. Meyers and Dillon and also work with them.  He explained that while it’s something worth considering he noted his agreement with the Commission’s concerns that the wording must be carefully prepared with controls to avoid problems. 
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Peck indicated that he doesn’t know if the proposed 400-square-foot apartments would qualify for AHOZ but noted that it could be discussed as a possibility. 
Mr. Meyers commented that he would look into the numbers for AHOZ.
In response to Ms. Keith’s comment, Mr. Meyers confirmed that there is plenty of available parking.
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Mr. Dillon explained that the proposed apartments would have their own separate entryway and staircase via the first floor hallway in the existing building.  A lounge on the first floor with storage is also a possibility.  
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question about needing an elevator, Mr. Peck noted that that is a question relative to the Building Code and he would have to find out.
Mr. Gentile commented that he doesn’t see how we keep this proposal from getting out of hand.
Ms. Keith commented that each request would require special exception review and approval by the Commission and could mandate items such as traffic lights, parking, and other things. 
Mr. Ladouceur noted a scenario/option such that an apartment could be co-located with a business unless it otherwise qualifies for AHOZ.  If the rent is low enough it could attract either an employee of the business or an unrelated individual.   
Messrs. Peck and Meyers noted their understanding and agreement.   Mr. Meyers noted he would work on the numbers with Mr. Dillon before a lot of effort is put into drafting Regulations.
OTHER BUSINESS

General Discussion regarding Zoning Regulations  -  creation and possible adoption of a Bed and Breakfast regulation
Mr. Peck addressed “draft” regulations addressing a minor Bed & Breakfast.  He explained that this idea came from someone who was interested in buying an old farm house in Town; he added that he doesn’t know if the purchase went through.  The regulation would allow a small B & B’s with a maximum of three guests and the rooms would have to be accessed from within the house, not located in a detached building.  A site plan and a floor plan would be required to ensure adequate parking.  No cooking in the rooms would be allowed.  The length of stay should also be limited, to be a relatively short period of time (not six months).  He noted that this type of regulation could maybe allow a use for some older buildings in Town that are struggling to be sold.  If a request for a Bed & Breakfast met all the requirements of the regulation, if adopted by the Commission, a zoning permit could be issued without the need for a special exception application.
In response to Mr. Gentile’s question, Mr. Peck explained that this proposal is not related to Airbnb but explained that if someone chose to advertise that way that their proposal would still need to meet the Regulation for a B & B.  He noted that there are nearby towns that have Bed & Breakfast regulations allowing for more rooms and no restrictions on the number of people.  He noted that these type of regulations can work out well as long as there are controls in place.   

In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Peck noted that he could review the B & B Regulations for nearby towns to see if there are other items the Commission might want to add.  
Mr. Peck explained/clarified that Avon’s B & B proposal would be for short stays, one or two nights and not intended for long-term stays.  The building/house would have to be located in a residential zone.
Mr. Ladouceur noted his concern that this regulation would basically allow a commercial activity in a residential zone.  The use couldn’t be restricted to the older farm houses in Town and could happen in any house in any location in Avon, creating the potential for problems in a neighborhood.  
Mr. Peck noted his understanding and explained that the Regulation could be made to require a special exception and also require that persons within a certain distance be notified.  The owners could be required to live on the site.  He suggested that he could find out what the experiences have been in nearby towns before any decision is made for Avon.
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Peck explained that if a special exception application is required, the proposal must meet the existing criteria contained in Section VIII of the Zoning Regulations.  All requests could be reviewed on a case by case basis and the Commission has discretion.
Mrs. Harrop commented that she sees a Bed & Breakfast as a business because it’s a way for someone to earn money and therefore there has to be strict rules. 
Mr. Armstrong commented that a regulation for a Bed & Breakfast has to be distinguishable from an Airbnb and vacation time, per se.   The Regulation should be clear and concise such that it doesn’t authorize or somehow expand to include other inappropriate uses.
Ms. Keith commented that she doesn’t see this regulation as a problem because Avon residents leave Town during holidays, school vacations, and when school ends.  
Ms. Levin commented that even with a requirement to notice the neighbors, we may be setting ourselves up for public hearings to listen to people complain that they don’t want a Bed & Breakfast near them.   She asked what grounds the Commission would have to deny a request if every other condition in the Regulations is met.  She added that a B & B could also create a problem for people trying to sell their homes. 
Mr. Peck noted his understanding stressing that the Commission has a tremendous amount of discretion relative to the special exception criteria contained in Section VIII.   
Mr. Ladouceur noted his concern that a Bed & Breakfast is a commercial activity that changes the character of a neighborhood. 
Ms. Keith pointed out that people applying for a Bed & Breakfast would also assume significant risks by letting people into their homes.  It will take a certain personality willing to take the chance.
Mr. Peck confirmed that he would continue his research and bring information it to the next meeting.  
2019 PZC Meeting Schedule  
The Commission voted unanimously to approve the 2019 meeting schedule.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:20pm.

Linda Sadlon
Planning and Community Development
